
Laura Conover

December 20, 2021

Michael S. Catlett

Deputy Solicitor General
Government Accountability Unit
Office of the Arizona Attorney General
2005 N. Central Ave.

Phoenix, AZ 85004-1592

(602) 542-5025
Michael.Catlett@azau.iiov

Via email and First Class Mail

(520)724-5700

pcao.pima.gov

Pi ma County Attorney Avenue, Suite 2100
^  i iii i ii"" Tucson. AZ 85701

Civil Division

Re: Legislator Request for Investigation regarding whether certain Pima County memoranda violate
A.R.S. § 23-206 or Governor's Executive Order 2021-18

Dear Mr. Catlett:

On December 8, 2021, Senator Kelly Townsend requested that your office begin an investigation, under

A.R.S. § 41-194.01, into whether memoranda issued by Chief Deputy Pima County Administrator Jan
Lesher on November 8, 2021 and December 7, 2021 violate A.R.S. § 23-206 or the Governor's

Executive Order 2021-18. You notified us of the investigation in a letter dated December 13, 2021, and
requested a response by December 21, 2021. Pima County provides the following response as
requested.

1. The policy adopted by the Pima County Board of Supervisors and the announced
procedure to require mandatory vaccinations for new hires, promotions, and employees

working with vulnerable populations do not violate A.R.S. § 23-206.

A.R.S. § 23-206 provides that if an employer receives notice from an employee that the employee's
sincerely held religious beliefs, practices or observances prevent the employee from taking the COVID-
19 vaccination, then the employer shall provide a reasonable accommodation unless the accommodation
would pose an undue hardship and more than a de minimis cost to the operations of the employer's
business (emphasis added).

On November 2, 2021, the Pima County Board of Supervisors approved a plan to require COVID-19
vaccinations for those employees who work with vulnerable populations. This class of employees was
defined as those employees working in-person with individuals confined either in a detention or
correctional facility, as well as those that may be in a nursing home and/or assisted living facility, or
who provide in-person direct services to children or the elderly on a regular or recurring basis. See
December 7, 2021 memorandum. In addition, all new hires and promoted employees would also be
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